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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on Monday 11 April 2011 
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr A B Boom *




Cllr R E Coombs*
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr J P Corke*
Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr R A Farnham*
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr D Foster

Cllr M Teare*




Cllr Mrs S Groves

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr V A Howard * 
* Trained in Power of Wellbeing        ** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

11/62
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Allen (P); Cllr Halse (A/L)
11/63
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex (P)

Cllr Coombs – Wine Festival (P)

Cllr Teare -  Community Complex (P)

The Mayor thanked all Councillors who were standing down at the forthcoming election from Town and District Councils for all their hard work and commitment to the town over the past few years.

11/64
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meetings held on 14 March 2011

A copy having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/65
To receive the police report

PCSO England reported that there had been 36 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 77 in the previous year. This included 9 burglaries, four of which (plus a further attempted burglary) had taken place in Lace Walk including one of the charity shops.
PCSO England reported that the police were undertaking regular speed monitoring throughout the town. The information would be forwarded to the Road Casualty Reduction Officer.

PCSO England reported that there was no further information available regarding the Rowcroft crime. 

It was noted that there were a number of cases of graffiti around the town and this was being followed up and cleaned off.

11/66
To receive reports from County and District Councillors
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that she was still looking into the change of operator and timetables relating to Bus Service 20 and would report back.

In response to a question Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that 900 jobs had gone at Devon County Council from a total of 15000 excluding school staff. At the moment cuts applied to the top level of management; further cuts would be made in September/October.
In response to a question Cllr Diviani confirmed that light pollution was being taken into consideration very seriously during the design and build of the Science Park and Cranbrook.
The Mayor thanked both County Councillors for making funding available from their Locality Grants to enable the improvements in Battishorne Way and in Marlpits Lane. 

Cllr Ash reported that EDDC had appointed a new Deputy Chief Executive who would be looking particularly at the general growth of the area, including tourism. 

The Members thanked Cllr Ash for her work as a District Councillor over the past few years and noted with regret that she would not be standing for election in May. She was congratulated on the exceptional way in which she had represented the people of Honiton in her role as District Councillor.

11/67
To discuss a proposed community cinema
The Mayor introduced Mrs Marianne Harman and drew attention to the paper that had been circulated to Members outlining her proposal to start a community cinema. Mrs Harman reported that she was aiming to develop a true community cinema that would be open to everyone and become a true community resource. She advised that she was planning to hold a test screening in September and that the British Federation of Film Society had agreed to cover a number of the expenses for this. She was also applying to other funders for financial help. She asked whether the Council would be prepared to make her a grant of £500 to cover her initial costs of hall hire, refreshments and advertising and IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would support this in principle and would discuss the details at its June Policy committee meeting. Mrs Harman was invited to work with the Clerk on details of the scheme. 
Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting

11/68
Public questions

The Clerk reported that none had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.

11/69
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor reported that he had attended the Healthy Living Conference, the official opening of the Community College 6th form centre, the Civic Service at the Royal Marines Barracks in Lympstone and the Community Safety and Anti Social Behaviour Conference. He was also due to formally re-open the sculpture at Lace Walk since its re-instatement now that it has been repaired. 
Members noted that the look of Lace Walk had been much improved and tidied up and asked for thanks to be sent to the management company. 

Members thanked Cllr Fleming for his service as Mayor during the year and the way in which he had chaired and led the Council. They expressed their sadness that he would not be standing at the forthcoming election and wished him well for the future. 

Cllr Diviani left the meeting

11/70
Councillors’ questions

The Clerk reported that none had been received.
11/71
To note progress on the community centre

Cllr Teare reported that a meeting had taken place with the architects and revised plans were being developed for the Dowell Street site including a phased build; these would be available at the next Planning Committee meeting where they would be noted before going to planning permission. The business plan was in the final stages of being revised to take account of the new site. He advised that the next step would be for the new Council to set up a project group to move this forward and to make use of the planning application process to consult fully with the public.

11/72
To discuss support for Honiton Wine Festival

Cllr Whitlock updated Members on a proposal by the Chamber of Commerce and the Lions to hold a regional wine festival on Charter Day in 2012. There was currently no wine festival available in the south west of England and a great deal of work had already been done by the Chamber and the Lions. The event was aimed at raising funding for the community via the Lions and the Chamber of Commerce and also at raising the profile of Honiton. It was recognised that there would be a need for start up costs and Cllr Whitlock asked for the Council to consider making available an interest free loan of £1-2,000 as a back up if needed. IT WAS RESOLVED to support the festival in principle and to discuss details of any potential loan at the Policy Committee meeting in June. It was noted that Cllr Coombs did not join in the discussion, due to his personal interest in the matter, and abstained from the vote.
Cllr Foster asked whether an area could be dedicated to homebrewed wine, perhaps incorporating a competition, and Cllr Whitlock would pass this suggestion on to the Chamber.
11/73
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 March to 4 April 2011

East Devon District Council

1.
The Knowledge issues 42 and 43 (including article on Thelma Hulbert Gallery)

Meetings

2. Forward Plan 1 April to 31 July 2011

3. Agenda and papers for Executive Board 30 March 2011 

Other

4. Letter and newsletter from Rookwood Association thanking for grant allocation

5. Letter from Headway Devon thanking for grant allocation

6. Letter from Hot Pennies Committee thanking for grant allocation

7. Correspondence from resident objecting to the appointment of a Mayor Cadet from St John Ambulance

8. East Devon AONB – A Designation History

9. SWH-BBIS correspondence re parish council liaison

10. Devon & Cornwall Police Authority – Authority Matters newsletter April 2011 

11. NALC E-bulletin 1 April 2011
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (7) and the resident’s letter was discussed. The Council regretted any distress that had been caused and instructed the Clerk to write in reply.

Late Correspondence received from 5 to 11 April 2011
Devon County Council
a. Correspondence from County Solicitor confirming the granting of village green status to the field at Honiton Bottom Road
b. Advice from Senior Asset Manager that DCC land at Dowell Street behind Magistrates Court will be sold for development
c. Works programme for Highways in April 2011
East Devon District Council
a. The Knowledge Issue 45
b. Notification that the scheduled meeting of the Executive Board for 27 April has been cancelled.
c. Invitation to Town Councillors and Clerk to attend evening session of EDDC Welcome and Refresher Day 17 May 2011 
d. Notification from Environmental Health of District Council’s wish for new dog bin requests plus possible sponsorship to be handled by Town and Parish Clerks 
e. Agenda and papers for Council meeting 13 April 2011 
Other

a. Minutes of Senior Council Open Meeting 21 February 2011 

b. Local Councils Update April 2011

c. Agenda and papers for Local Action Group meeting 14 April 2011 

d. Request from Chamber of Commerce for representation by Town Council to be reduced to one Member

e. Request from student for financial support for World Challenge expedition

f. Notice from National Association of AONBs re renewed government commitment

g. Thank you from Headway Devon re Town Council grant
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (a) confirming the granting of a village green and advised that the Council was due to meet with EDDC and DCC on the legal implications of this decision.
Members noted that Devon County Council had advised (item b) that it was planning to sell its land at Dowell Street for development. It was agreed that the Clerk should try to ensure that community benefits were accrued from any development.

The Clerk advised Members that they were invited to the evening session of the District Council Welcome and Refresher Day on 17 May (item f) and asked all Councillors interested in this event to inform her.

Members noted the correspondence from EDDC regarding dog bins (item g) and noted that the Clerk would be raising this with the District Council Chief Executive at a forthcoming meeting. The Council instructed the Clerk to reinforce its resolution not to supply any further dog bins and that it felt this continued to be a District responsibility.

Members noted the request from the Chamber of Commerce to reduce the Council representation to one Member and agreed that this would be put in place from May.

Members discussed the request regarding financial help for the World Challenge expedition (item m) and agreed that they would await the outcome of the Community College’s presentation to the Marketing group.
11/74
To note the meeting of the Street Market group
Members noted the minutes of the meeting held 29 March. Cllr Coombs asked for the traffic delays caused by the market to be looked into as he felt these were offputting for visitors to the town. Cllr Farnham assured him that the group was aware of this problem and was looking to resolve it. 
11/75
To note the meeting of the Marketing group
Members noted the minutes of the meeting held 29 March. Cllr Whitlock reported that the group had concentrated on reviewing progress against the marketing plan and had been particularly pleased with the introduction of the town logo and the new town marketing materials. Cllr Coombs queried the removal of the brown Pottery signs and Cllr Whitlock confirmed that this was on ongoing discussion due to the reported frustration of visitors to the town. 
11/76
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm

Signed Chair
                                                                           23 May 2011


